From: The Minister

5th Floor
Lighthouse Building
1 Cromac Place
Gasworks Business Park
Ormeau Road
BELFAST
BT7 2JB
e-mail: private.office@dsdni.gov.u

e-mail: private.office@dsdni.gov.uk Tel: (028) 9082 9034

Our ref: SUB/812/2014 (x ref AGY/132/2013)

Council Chief Executives

10 November 2014

REGENERATION BILL

On 11 April 2013 the Executive agreed that the Reform of Local Government (RLG) should be implemented with effect from 1 April 2015, and that as part of that, certain Housing and Regeneration powers would transfer from my Department to councils on that date.

As you will know, this strand of local government reform needs to be underpinned by primary legislation. However, despite my best endeavours and those of my predecessor to have a Bill introduced to the Assembly in good time, this has been delayed due to a number of concerns being raised by Executive colleagues. I am pleased to be able to tell you that the Executive has just now agreed for the Bill to proceed to Introduction, but unfortunately this agreement has come too late for me to be certain that the legislation would get through the Assembly processes in time for an April 2015 transfer. Without that certainty there are unacceptable risks to the smooth transfer of these important responsibilities to the new councils.

I have carefully considered the options available to me. In trying to come to a decision on the way forward, it was important to consider the impact any further delay and uncertainty would have on the detailed planning by the Department and the receiving councils for the handling of this work from April 2015. At this stage I had planned to be in a position to be able to finalise the planned handover of work to councils and to reach agreement between the Department and yourselves on the arrangements for transfer of budgets, assets, staff etc. In the interests of business continuity it is crucial that there is clarity on the way forward.

After due consideration, and with the full support of the Executive, it has been decided that the best course of action is to defer the transfer of responsibilities



from my Department to councils for one year until April 2016. I can assure you that I am still fully committed to the Reform of Local Government and the transfer of key powers and responsibilities from my Department to the new Councils and I intend to Introduce the Bill to the Assembly as soon as possible.

Since taking up office, I have had some useful discussions with a number of Ministerial colleagues and I have taken their concerns on board. Concerns were raised regarding the proposed transfer of the Housing functions from the NIHE and, having discussed these concerns with Executive colleagues, I decided to remove the relevant provisions from the Bill. I recently brought a paper on a proposed new regulatory regime for HMOs to the Executive which was agreed, and in the Housing Strategy 2012-17, there is a commitment to review the statutory fitness standard across all tenures over the lifeline of the Housing Strategy Action Plan. I have therefore concluded that it is more appropriate to consider this work separately from the Bill. I have amended the Bill accordingly.

I regret that the decision to defer implementation of this key element of the reform of Local government may come as a surprise and a disappointment to you but I have been left with no other choice. I would hope that the excellent arrangements and relationships that have been put in place between councils and the Department would continue as we work together to bring forward this key programme of work.

Yours sincerely

Mervyn Storey MLA

Minister for Social Development



NORTHERN IRELAND ASSEMBLY

11 November 2014

WRITTEN MINISTERIAL STATEMENT

The content of this written ministerial statement is as received at the time from the Minister.

It has not been subject to the official reporting (Hansard) process.

SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT

THE REGENERATION AND HOUSING BILL

Published at 15.00 on 11 November 2014

The Minister for Social Development (Mr Mervyn Storey):

The Executive agreed on 11 April 2013 that the Reform of Local Government should be implemented with effect from 1 April 2015 with the creation of 11 new councils and the transfer of a coherent package of functions and powers from central government to local government on that date. The aim of this fundamental reform programme is to transform local government, putting decision making on local matters in the hands of locally elected representatives. It is not just about doing things differently; it is about doing things better. By transferring key functions such as planning, urban regeneration, local economic development and local tourism from central to local government, councils will be provided with the means with which to shape their areas and communities.

In order to enable the new councils to discharge these new important responsibilities, I must first put in place the necessary legislative framework. The overall reorganisation of local government is covered in the Local Government Act (Northern Ireland) 2014 and other transferring Departments will be putting their own legislation in place.

My predecessor and I have made a number of unsuccessful attempts to secure Executive agreement to the introduction in the Assembly of the draft Regeneration and Housing Bill. However, since taking up office, I have had some useful discussions with a number of Ministerial colleagues and I have taken their concerns on board. As a result I have agreed to remove the provisions in the Bill relating to housing. However, since taking up office, I have had some useful discussions with a number of Ministerial colleagues and I have taken their concerns on board. Concerns were raised regarding the proposed transfer of the Housing functions from the NIHE and, having discussed these concerns with Executive colleagues, I decided to remove the relevant provisions from the Bill. I recently brought a paper on a proposed new regulatory regime for HMOs to the Executive which was agreed, and in the Housing Strategy 2012-17, there is a commitment to review the statutory fitness standard across all tenures over the lifeline of the Housing Strategy Action Plan. I have therefore concluded that it is more appropriate to consider this work separately from the Bill.

In addition, I recently brought a paper on a proposed new regulatory regime for HMOs to the Executive which was agreed, and in the Housing Strategy 2012-17, there is a commitment to review the statutory fitness standard across all tenures over the lifeline of the Housing Strategy Action Plan. I have therefore concluded that it is more appropriate to allow this work to complete before any decisions are taken on the future of these functions.

As well as removing the transfer of specific housing functions from the Bill, an additional provision has been inserted requiring Departmental approval for any use of the new regeneration powers in respect of housing. I have also provided more detailed explanations in the Explanatory and Financial Memorandum about the Bill's policy context, its relationship to the Local Government Act (Northern Ireland) 2014 and the safeguards in place regarding compulsory purchase powers and other constraints that it would place on councils.

I am pleased to be able to tell you that the Executive has now agreed for the Bill, which has been renamed the Regeneration Bill, to proceed to Introduction. Unfortunately, the timetable for passage of the Bill through the Assembly means that I cannot be certain that the legislation would become law in time for an April 2015 transfer. Without that certainty there are unacceptable risks to the smooth transfer of these important responsibilities to the new councils. I have carefully considered the options available to me. In trying to come to a decision on the way forward, it was

important to consider the impact any further delay and uncertainty would have on the detailed planning by the Department and the receiving councils for the handling of this work from April 2015. At this stage I had planned to be in a position to be able to finalise the planned handover of work to councils and to reach agreement between the Department and the new councils on the arrangements for transfer of budgets, assets, staff etc. In the interests of business continuity it is crucial that there is clarity on the way forward.

After due consideration, and with the full support of the Executive, it has been decided that the best course of action is to defer the transfer of responsibilities from my Department to councils for one year until April 2016. This decision means that my Department will continue to have responsibility for the delivery of these key services to the community, retaining its statutory powers, control of the overall budget and ownership of the associated physical assets and it will continue to deliver the relevant programmes until April 2016.

I can assure you that I am still fully committed to the Reform of Local Government and the transfer of key powers and responsibilities from my Department to the new Councils and I intend to introduce the Regeneration Bill, with the Speaker's consent, to the Assembly as soon as possible.

I am certain that the excellent arrangements and relationships that have been put in place between the councils and the Department will continue as we work together to bring forward this key programme of work.